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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

September 26, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Cynthia Austin, Betty Burney, Giselle Carson, Rena Coughlin, Lad Daniels, Davis, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Tony Hill, Betty Holzendorf, Jordan Logue, Bill Mason,  Sam Mousa, Jim Rinaman, Steve Rohan, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Tom Taylor, Paul Tutwiler
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force staff; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Dana Farris – Legislative Services Division; 
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:00 and members introduced themselves.  Damian Cook reviewed handouts.
ITD Presentation – Usha Mohan
Usha Mohan, Chief of the Information Technology Division, gave an overview of the division’s operations and personnel.  She described the difference in services provided to the City departments, the Constitutional officers, the independent authorities and the county and state court system. Different users receive different levels of service, the most universal service being radio communications. ITD hosts bi-annual user meetings for all participating agencies to review the radio budget and have input into major capital improvements to the system.
City ITD participates in the Jax Metro Area IT monthly meetings with independent agencies and area cities and counties to increase cooperation and to build trust and collaboration in the region.  The City also participates in the CIO Advisory Panel with private sector CIOs to share best practices and has meetings with all constitutional officer and court customers on a monthly or quarterly basis.
Internal service charges are never popular with users.  92% of the division’s costs are pool costs divided among all users based largely on the number of personal computers they use, a method to which many users object.  ITD has been developing a cost allocation new model that should be ready to implement in the next fiscal year (FY14-15) that will be closer to 20% pooled costs. Ms. Mohan explained the difference between variable and non-variable costs. A variable cost is one that is directly driven by the amount of usage (i.e. eliminating cellphones can directly reduce costs for service contracts); a non-variable cost is one that is not much affected by usage changes (i.e. eliminating a few e-mail boxes doesn’t materially reduce the cost of maintaining the City’s overall e-mail system).
Ms. Mohan reviewed the numerous cooperative efforts that are underway between ITD and various City-related user agencies, including a 1Gigabyte Internet access backbone, shared applications with the Clerk of the Courts office, and explorations of common IT procurement, a shared data center and shared hosting of applications, and shared licenses for expensive software such as Microsoft projects, ESRI and Oracle. ITD is considering allocating dedicated IT staff to work in large user departments to provide greater customer satisfaction and an immediate interface with ITD to solve problems.  A new cost allocation system and reduced overall IT costs should help improve customer satisfaction with IT’s services.

Betty Burney asked if ITD has studied what it would take to get high-speed internet access throughout the City, particularly if the resources of the City, School Board, Constitutional officer and other City-related entities could all be pooled to leverage extension of high speed access to currently under-served areas.  In response to a question from Opio Sokoni about public Wi-Fi, Ms. Mohan indicated that the City currently provides 220 access points citywide.  Steve Rohan opposed all internal service charges as a method of charging for City services; urgent services will always be provided whether there are sufficient user charges to pay for that expense or not, so he sees the process as an artificial exercise.  Ms. Mohan defended the practice as a way of encouraging departments to control their optional costs and to be mindful of their use of services which are not “free”. In response to a question from Betty Holzendorf about ITD’s ability to serve the IT needs of all City government and affiliated agencies, Ms. Mohan stated that the division has sufficient capacity to service all of the government’s needs, but not all agencies utilize all of the available services, preferring to do it on their own.  In response to a question from Jim Rinanman, Ms. Mohan stated that the ITD used to have liaisons assigned to departments to understand and manage their needs, but those personnel were lost due to budget cuts.  They have gone to a system of IT coordinators who are employees of the user agencies who have an IT background and serve as liaisons to the IT division, meeting on a bi-weekly basis.
Sam Mousa stated for the record that his company does a great deal of business with the City through the Procurement Division for the Public Works Department.

Council President Gulliford Comments
Bill Gulliford stated that central services is a good concept but seems to be less effective in recent years than it once was.  City Council hears a lot of complaints from departments about how central services actually work and hears stories about how much money could be saved by contracting services out to private providers rather than keeping it in-house. His idea is that if departments could bid out their service needs to both City central service departments and the private sector, those departments could find great cost savings.  He believes the central services have built up such a bureaucracy and inertia that they are no longer competitive with the private sector.  Mr. Gulliford also told the Task Force that Jacksonville is fairly unique among local governments in not allowing elected officials to have any role whatsoever in procurement, either in awarding bids or hearing appeals from dissatisfied bidders.  He believes the problem may be worse in the independent authorities than in the City itself, with those agencies claiming to be impartial in procurement but seeming to favor particular brands over other nationally recognized brands. He recommended that specifications be written to specify several particular makes and models of equipment, for example, with a provision for “or equivalent” proposals.  He believes that procurement appeals should be heard by “outside entities”, meaning some other entity than the entity that wrote the specifications, evaluated the proposals and made the initial decision.
Mr. Gulliford also described the breakdown of the recent City process of soliciting entities to operate Hemming Plaza – there was a lack of coordination and a breakdown of communications which led to changes in the specifications/project description from the time it was conceived until the time the RFP was issued.  Ms. Boyer also noted that proposers in several procurements have reported being unable to get questions answered by the Procurement Division during the process.  In response to a comment by Steve Rohan about the City Council’s ability to set procurement standards in the Ordinance Code which is not a Charter issue, Ms. Boyer noted that the Task Force is not limited to Charter issues but is authorized to examine anything related to the consolidated government, whether Charter, Ordinance Code or otherwise. Mr. Gulliford said that the goal should be to get the most qualified bidders competing for a procurement; if bidders don’t feel they have a fair chance to compete they won’t bid and that hurts the City.

Procurement Panel Presentations
Greg Pease, Chief of Procurement and Ryan Schmitt, Petticoat Schmitt contracting.
Mr. Pease stated that procurement is governed by Chapter 126 of the Ordinance Code and is a hybrid central service governed by numerous state and federal statutes.  The independent authorities are not required to utilize the Procurement Division, the City agencies and Constitutional officers are. The agency is a hybrid because user agencies are heavily involved in the procurement process through helping to develop bid specifications to choosing the winning bidder to overseeing and closing out the project. Procurement is not a cost recovery agency like the other central services (other than the copy center) and does not charge for its services; its costs are absorbed in the City’s general administrative costs. The procurement process varies considerably by the good or service being acquired, from quick and relatively simple to more lengthy and complex as the cost and complexity of the item or service increases.  The user agencies are heavily involved in developing the specs, while Procurement does the solicitation, bid opening and evaluation.  
There are numerous opportunities for improvements including: clarifying the protest procedures; revamping the makeup of the evaluation committees (specifically removing the Office of General Counsel as a voting member, which raises Sunshine Law issues); evaluating the 10 standard bid evaluation criteria and how they’re scored; modifying sole source and proprietary non-competitive award processes; consolidating the 3 current awards committees into 1 revised committee; combining the Procurement Code and administrative Procurement Manual into one document.; and studying the degree to which City and independent authority procurement efforts can be combined.

Mr. Schmitt gave his perspective as a successful bidder for several City road building contracts, contrasting how Jacksonville operates in comparison with other jurisdictions where his company works.  His general impression is that Jacksonville has the most antiquated procurement process of the jurisdictions where the company works, for example still paying by means of a check rather than via electronic fund transfer.  Jacksonville still sends faxes and mail rather than using electronic distribution and e-mail.  The awards process can be daunting to navigate, in part because some of the people making the decisions on bids are attorneys and not experts in construction or contracting. Award protests can be very difficult.  He recommended fixes such as electronic and online document transfer rather than paper documents and a better protest procedure.
Sam Mousa felt that involving the City Council in the procurement process is fraught with difficulties, and the current system is the way it is because previous elected officials have gotten into legal trouble by their actions in procurement processes.  Mr. Mousa was unaware that the City’s procurement award committees (PSEC, CSPEC) were covered by the Government in the Sunshine Law and urged that the members get the necessary training to ensure that they are aware of what the law provides so that they don’t commit any violations. Steve Rohan noted that the coverage of the procurement process under the Sunshine Law was the result of court rulings. Mr. Mouse also urged the Procurement Division to take seriously any reports by potential bidders of any flaws in or questions about bid specifications and not to automatically categorize those reports as an effort by the contractor to attempt to gain an advantage in the bidding process, and urged that the division follow up with vendors who are involved throughout a pre-bid process and then choose not to bid a project to find out why and whether there is something wrong with the process or the specs that is artificially limiting the number of responses.
Georgette Dumont suggested that the Procurement Division post the bid scoring forms online after the process is complete so that all parties can understand how scores were awarded and how to adjust responses for future bids.  Cynthia Austin requested to hear from small and minority businesses about their experiences under the City’s JSEB process and whether they are getting the support they need.  In response to a question from Tony Hill, Ms. Boyer stated that some independent authorities are not required to utilize City procurement and Sam Mousa said that City Council has approved ordinances over the last 20 years exempting certain agencies from certain central services. Ms. Boyer noted that many changes have been made in the last 20-25 years, many by means of City Council ordinance rather than by J-bill or voter referendum because that is allowed in many cases.  Mr. Hill recommended that the Task Force familiarize itself with the methods by which the Charter can be changed and what sections of the Charter can be changed by what method. Mr. Rinaman stated that the City’s 1934 home rule authorization gives the City all powers not reserved to the state, unlike any other Florida county which are authorized to have more limited home rule powers as authorized by the state. In that, Jacksonville is unique among all Florida counties. 
Mr. Rinaman requested a list of all of the agencies that do not utilize City procurement and by what authority they were exempted, and requested from Mr. Pease a breakdown of his list of potential procurement improvements divided into categories of what can be done administratively, what requires an ordinance amendment and what requires a Charter amendment.  In response to another question from Mr. Rinaman about change orders increasing project costs, Mr. Pease stated that it is still problematic, although both Procurement and Public Works have made strides to combat the practice of bidders “lowballing” the bid and then increasing the cost later through change orders and the City Council adopted an ordinance to make needed changes to prevent that practice.  Steve Rohan stated that procurement is one area of home rule where local governments have the most discretion to make good or bad decisions without repercussions.  Absent a clear showing of fraud or blatant unfairness, local governments have wide discretion to make their own decisions in the area of procurement.  Betty Burney stated that the performance of the independent agencies with regard to their treatment and hiring of minority and women-owned businesses varies widely – some are very accommodating and receptive to their participation, others are not.  Ms. Boyer noted that some of the disparity in procurement processes among the City and the authorities is related to budgetary constraints and the charges of the Information Technology Division.  It is sometimes easier for the independent authorities to utilize their own IT staff or to contract out for a project to enhance the procurement process (i.e. by use of online resources) than it is for City agencies such as the Procurement Division that have to have the budget resources to pay ITD for its development of an application for that purpose.
Sam Mousa stated that the opportunity for “lowballing” contract bids results from poor quality  bid specifications – good bid specs leave very little room wiggle room for underpricing.  What are commonly called “change orders” are called “supplemental agreements” in state law and are frequently the result of changes in project scope or details by the project owner, not at the contractor’s initiative. For future consideration in a subcommittee, Ms. Boyer asked Mr. Pease to prepare to address the process by which specifications are drawn up, particularly for service contracts, by Procurement with the assistance of the user agencies, and also to prepare to address the use of continuing contracts (contracts bid periodically to hire engineers, architects, etc. to be available for the City to call on as necessary for occasional jobs).
Central Services – Fleet Management 
Karim Kurji, Chief of Fleet Management, gave an overview of his division’s services and capabilities.  The department is responsible for the maintenance and fueling of approximately 3,700 vehicles and pieces of equipment ranging from automobiles to fire trucks to heavy machinery to trailers.  Fleet Management is a full cost recovery agency and bills an hourly rate according to industry standards, plus parts and fuel.  Fuel is marked up $0.13 per gallon over actual cost.  Mr. Kurji stated the School Board opted out of fleet management services about 15 years ago. The division is outsourcing its parts department in FY14 to save money and reduce inventory overhead cost.  The division is also implementing a cross-shift to work on fire and rescue vehicles that come in in the late afternoon to get the vehicles back on the road in a timely manner while saving on overtime expense. The division’s biggest concerns are the aging of the City fleet and the reduction of the vehicle replacement budget in tight budget times which reduces vehicle reliability.
In response to a question from Mr. Sokoni, Mr. Kurji reported that police cars are driven home by the officers at a cost in fuel and vehicle mileage, but the trade-off is the availability of the cars to the officers at all times and the perception of a multiplied force because of their visibility.  In response to a question by Ms. Boyer about shifting money out of central service divisions that end the fiscal year with a budget surplus to cover deficits in other departments and how that affects true cost allocation, Mr. Kurji stated that Fleet Management’s cost savings in FY13 are almost entirely attributable to a reduction in fuel costs which produced their surplus (fuel accounts for 60% of the division’s budget) that is currently being proposed for transfer to the Parks and Recreation Department.
Central Services – Public Works Department
Public Works Director Jim Robinson described the several Public Works divisions that are central services to the rest of City government, which include Public Buildings, Right-of-Way and Grounds Maintenance, and Real Estate.  In response to the earlier discussion of procurement change orders, Mr. Robinson said that in the last year and half the City has made a concerted effort to address the reasons for change orders or supplemental agreements, and a publicity campaign is about to begin to inform the contracting community about upcoming changes.  The City also needs to improve its internal processes to ensure that its end of the contracting process is effective. In response to a question from Wyman Duggan, Mr. Robinson indicated that no study has been done to date of what resources would be needed to bring back under the Public Works umbrella the independent authorities that have opted out of its central services. Ms. Boyer responded to a question from Betty Holzendorf by drawing a distinction between the Public Works Department’s role in community cleanup (via litter control and right-of-way mowing) and the role of the Neighborhoods Department (Code Compliance and nuisance abatement of private properties).  Mr. Robinson also noted that most of the department’s right-of-way mowing and tree removal services and all of the public buildings janitorial work is done via contractors.
Mr. Robinson stated that complaints about the condition of drainage ditches are the number one issue Citywide for Public Works.  Currently the four maintenance yards spread across the county don’t coordinate and share their resources, but an initiative will start next week to attack the problem with a dedicated ditch crew with dedicated equipment to work citywide as needed to deal with problems. Mr. Mousa stated that ditch cleaning is one City service that is traditionally underfunded and has always been problematic. Mr. Robinson gave an overview of the huge job the department faces in maintaining thousands of miles of roadways and ditches and several million square feet of buildings.  In response to a question from Paul Tutwiler about the City’s resources to respond to a serious natural disaster, Mr. Robinson stated that the City self-funds its response to disaster for events that don’t qualify for federal reimbursement by re-prioritizing available funding, and requests reimbursement from FEMA when that is available. Due to the press to time, Ms. Boyer will send a list of written questions to Mr. Robinson for response.
Civil Service Panel Presentation

Jason Geiger, President of the Jacksonville Supervisors Association and Tracey Watkins, Acting Director of the Employee Services Department
Ms. Watkins stated that prior to 2011, human resources was a division within the Department of Central Operations, then became a stand-alone department after an administrative reorganization. The department provides its services to all City departments and to the 5 Constitutional officers.  The department is responsible for labor negotiations with 4 employee unions; 80% of the workforce is unionized. The department operates with a very small staff given the more than 8,800 employees it serves. Mr. Geiger stated that the collective bargaining agreements supersede the City’s civil service regulations.
In response to a question from Wyman Duggan, Ms. Watkins stated that Jacksonville does not provide a “medical home” for employees by having on-site medical personnel to provide primary care and preventive health services.  In response to a question from Steve Rohan about the trend in the tenure of City employees, Mr. Geiger indicated that he has seen more hiring for supervisory positions from outside the City rather than promotions from within City ranks.  He agreed with Mr. Rohan’s contention that civil service has always been a pathway for promotion through the ranks, but was less sure if it is more or less of a stepping stone to appointive office (i.e. division chief) than it used to be.  Mr. Rohan stated his belief that City employees are leaving City service with less tenure than in years past, that institutional knowledge is declining as experienced people leave, and that the civil service has been decimated in favor of thousands of appointed employees.  
Chairwoman Boyer pointed out that the substantial majority of positions currently available on the City hiring web site are for appointed positions and that some of the positions being advertised do not have job descriptions attached.  Ms. Watkins stated that there are still many long-term City employees, but the nature of the workforce is changing and the City is always on the lookout for the best possible employees, whether internal or external candidates. In response to a question from Lad Daniels, Ms. Watkins said that compensation surveys cover a combination of public and private sector employers, both in the Jacksonville market (private sector) and in other comparable cities and counties in Florida (public sector).  Georgette Dumont said that the increase in the number of appointed officials versus civil service mirrors trends in the state and federal governments as well. In response to a question from Ms. Boyer about performance evaluation, Ms. Watkins said that the City has an automated evaluation system available online, but use varies by department based on departmental culture.  Recently an effort has been underway to develop policies, procedures and training for performance evaluation and evaluations have been put on temporary hold until the new system can be rolled out.  Mr. Geiger said that the evaluation system is outdated and doesn’t provide a good mechanism for evaluating what is important, so is not particularly useful compared to other forms of evaluation. Ms. Boyer, citing the example of a City employee being reprimanded for attempting to speak with a City Council member about an operational issue, questioned how problems can be identified and improvements can be made if there is a culture  that discourages transparent communications between employees and policy makers.  Ms. Watkins stated that the administration is open to good communication with City Council, but the chain of command must be respected and fair opportunity must be given for the administration to address issues internally before they are taken directly to the Council.
The next meeting will on Thursday, at 9:00 a.m. and the subject will be the Office of General Counsel and a panel of former City Council members.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:10.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 10.1.13
7:00 p.m.
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